Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 10-12 April 2010 at Royal Holloway College, Egham

Present: 
The President, the Vice-President and 48 voting members.

Peter Phillips (Faith and Order Committee), Gareth Powell (Officer for Legal and Constitutional Practice), Andrew Gibbs (Connexional Treasurer), Val Morrison (URC Representative), Norman Mann (Audit Committee) first day only, as participating observers
Apologies:  Alison Tomlin, John Best, David Perkins, Gary Hopkins, Joseph Basappa Suray, Sue Millman (Monday), Peter Brady (Sunday and Monday)


In attendance: Pat Parkins and Ladun Omideyi (Minutes), Karen Burke (Media Officer)
Prayers were led by the Chaplain, Mrs Gill Dascombe.


Those attending the Council for the first time were particularly welcomed, including John Colenutt, Youth Representative, Peter Brady (Youth President) replacing Gary Hopkins, and Val Morrison, URC Representative plus others in attendance for the first time.

Ken Howcroft outlined details of papers not in Volume 1 and Volume 2 which had been sent via email and two papers to be tabled. An updated agenda and the tabled papers were circulated. Announcements were made by Ben Bradley regarding practical arrangements at the venue. 

The chair asked for Council members to let him know if they wished any items to be taken out of En Bloc section of the agenda.

10.2.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 1-2 February 2010 were agreed and signed as a correct record.
10.2.2
Matters arising from the Council Minutes [MC/10/78]

Ken Howcroft presented MC/10/78 which the Council noted. The appointment of trustees for the MDO Centre (09.3.20) was dealt with by the SRC in October 2009 and is now complete.
10.2.3
Executive action taken by the officers of the Council since it last met
Ken Howcroft reported on the action taken. 
10.2.4
Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC)
Ken Wales presented the minutes of the SRC held on 17-18 February 2010. It had been a demanding meeting leading to some very long and thorough discussions. A great number of items discussed were to be found on the agenda of this meeting of the Council. 

In his mid-term reflection on the work of SRC, Ken as its Chair included a warm tribute to the Team staff for their quality, hard work and commitment both in the formative and difficult time and for the work currently being undertaken. The work on implementing Team Focus work is now substantially completed.  The greatest service the SRC can perform to support the professional oversight of the work of the Team is in ‘shaping the matter for debate’. 
Personal statement from the Chair of SRC
Ken Wales reminded the Council that his appointment as Chair of SRC is due to end in August 2012. Most of the year prior to his appointment was spent in a shadow role and he felt it would be helpful if any potential successor could also spend a substantial period of time in this way. It was therefore necessary to consider now what timetable and process needs to be put in place for the 2011 Conference to achieve this. Following consultations with SRC over the next few meetings, the Council will be asked to engage in the process at an appropriate time. 
10.2.5
Report from Strategic Leaders
There was no report from the Strategic Leaders on this occasion.
10.2.6
Report from the Connexional Leaders Forum (CLF)
John Ellis highlighted some of the issues discussed at the Forum in March.  After two annual cycles of CLF there was some discussion on how they as a group could be more involved in offering leadership in such matters as longer-term budget planning. It was felt that getting better at taking a longer view on budgets is essential for developing the longer term plan. The Chair of the Council agreed that the questions of where in our structure this work should be done and who is the right body to help with it should be looked at again when budgets are discussed.

10.2.7
Early Retirement through Ill-Health [MC/10/67]
Martyn Atkins presented MC/10/67. The Council had previously dealt with a report from a working party concerning “Ill–Health Retirement of Presbyters and Deacons”, but also dealing with more general things including Pensions (as part of the review of the Methodist Ministers Pension Scheme). MC/10/67 brought to the Council a series of recommendations arising from that report. 


There are a small number of ministers who have been sick for several years, and for whom special arrangements need to be made. There are not however sufficiently robust Standing Orders to ensure that this happens. The recommendations of the report therefore contained appropriate amendments to Standing Orders. Some of these would also assist in dealing with the pastoral issues that arise when those who have been ill come to the time when they could return to some kind of part-time work. The Pension schemes now have the facility to cope with early retirement in a way that does not prevent ministers returning to some kind of active work, be that in itinerant or some other form of ministry. 

 
The Connexional Treasurer, Ron Calver, expressed concern about potential financial issues. The General Secretary assured the Council that this is in the mind of the group who are looking at the financing of the proposals. 


The Council agreed the following recommendations:

2.1
That Standing Order 790 be amended to require Ministers to be assessed, at the discretion of the District Chair, Warden of the Diaconal Order or the Secretary of Conference, by a Medical Advisor appointed by the Medical Committee and at the Committee’s cost, in circumstances of ill health.  (As a guideline, this could be appropriate after an absence on grounds of sickness of three months or more);
2.2
That a Standing Order be drafted which would require a Minister to abide by the Medical Committee’s decision concerning a recommendation relating to ill health retirement, following a referral to the Medical Committee (taking into account an appeals process which would include an independent medical opinion, where appropriate);

2.3
That a Standing Order be drafted concerning the establishment and maintenance of medical records for Ministers, to link with the existing decision of Conference concerning initial, exploratory work on Personnel Files for Ministers;

2.4
That a good practice guide be developed in conjunction with the Handbook for Presbyters and Deacons, to assist District Chairs and Superintendents, and the Warden of the Diaconal Order, on the management of ill health for Ministers, so that appropriate and early intervention may be offered as part of the overall approach to pastoral care; 

2.5
That for ministers who retire through ill-health this matter should be kept under review, in accordance with Standing Order 793, which sets out the mechanism for a return to active ministry, and the rules of the MMPS;

2.6
That the Terms of Reference of the Medical Committee be reviewed, in order to clarify its constitution, role and responsibilities;

2.7
That personal files with medical information should be established, on the basis that it would positively assist with the effective stationing of Ministers in the light of any disabilities or impairments they had;    

2.8
That a small group be convened to develop a clear, accountable and agreed procedure for the management of ill health matters for Ministers, allied with the proposed amendments referred to above in Standing Orders. 
The Council also asked that in the indicative Standing Order 790 a provision be included that people should have given ten years service before being eligible to become supernumerary. 
10.2.8
The Audit Committee Annual Report [MC/10/44] 
Norman Mann, Chair of the Audit Committee, presented MC/10/44. He commented on the difficulties, in terms of pure logistics from the financial point of view, in getting to where we are this year.  Firstly, Peter Fei (Interim Director of Financial Operations) had raised problems regarding the control of connexional finances which had not previously been taken up with the auditors, Baker Tilly.  These concerns are still being addressed. Secondly, the Audit Committee had concluded that there needed to be a significant review of salaries within the finance department as a way of addressing the problems in it.  Thirdly, a new Director of Finance has now been appointed and Peter Fei is staying on to assist with the handover processes. The Audit Committee was pleased to see the emphasis on the importance of scrutiny at the last Council and SRC. Norman pointed out that the Audit Committee will be come back to the Council with recommendations about the implications of Charity Commission registration for the accounts. 

There was a concern about a statement in the report that the external audit should be supplemented by internal audit. Norman pointed out that it was not true to say there has been no internal audit previously but the conclusion has been reached that it needs to be supplemented. 

The chair thanked Norman Mann and the Audit Committee for the work they undertake on the Council’s behalf.
The Council received the report.
10.2.9
Draft Annual Report and Accounts for Conference [MC/10/68] 

Ron Calver commented on the general state of the accounts and the fundamental issue that the two people putting these accounts together had not done this before. He was thankful for the work in particular that Peter Fei had done and we should now be in a position to move forward. He pointed out that due to a misunderstanding over commitments in the 2008-9 accounts there is a £5m increase as an adjustment in the World Mission Fund reserves. An equal understanding between World Church Relationships staff and Finance is required in defining our commitments to our overseas partners in the future. 


Nick Moore gave a clear exposition of  the main points within paper MC/10/68 . A letter has now been received from Baker Tilly, Auditors to the Methodist Council, stating that they officially agree to the numbers presented in the report. The fact that all grants (including World Church grants) now come  under the umbrella of the Connexional Grants Committee has created a better Connexional Team overview. 

Nick pointed out that within a climate of recession the Methodist Council’s portfolio has increased this year by just over 6%, compared to last year.

The Council agreed the following resolution:
The Methodist Council recommends the proposed Annual Report and Accounts (subject to further necessary amendments) for approval at the Methodist Conference.
10.2.10
Draft Connexional Central Services Budget 2010-11 [MC/10/80]
John Ellis presented MC/10/80 which sets out and discusses the proposed Team budget for 2010-11 and some longer term issues which arise from it. The 2009 Conference was warned that there would be nothing available to supplement the assessment for this year and therefore the draft resolutions in this paper apply.



The proposed additional resources, main expenditure reductions and the budget summary were presented to the Council. The SRC Finance Sub-Committee had gone through these decisions very vigorously.


Discussion followed on some of the concerns arising from the report and the draft resolutions.  It was felt that the reserves should be seen as capital for investment rather than keeping the running costs going. It would be helpful if there was something in the core cost of the Connexional Team that related in some way to the size of the Church so that if the membership fell, it would need to be reduced. There was concern about the statement that less money is going to the districts and why there is a freeze on the Training Assessment Fund. There was also concern about the impression that is given by reducing the expenditure on the Youth Participation Strategy (YPS).


More generally there was concern about the parity between lay staff receiving no cost of living increase while presbyters and deacons throughout the Connexion receive 2%. Members of SRC pointed out that this resolution had been discussed at great length and there were comparisons within the voluntary sector on salaries last year and this year. Benchmarking with finance staff should be done because of the direct link with the finance market and recruiting from a competitive market.

John Ellis responded to some of the concerns and agreed that money going to districts is a particular dilemma this year. It was difficult to decide whether to follow through the Conference decisions or to support the particular items that are needed in the districts. He explained that soundings taken on YPS suggested that it was not fulfilling what it had been hoped it would achieve. The wider thinking on the Training Assessment Fund was that it was better to freeze than to spend on this at the moment.  This fund continues to pay out for a number of particular things that SRC has agreed over a number of years. He stated that it would be necessary to go back to the Conference about items that had previously been asked of the Team so that the Conference could decide which are the priorities? 


It was agreed that resolution 2 should be taken under the Connexional Allowances Committee (CAC) Report.

The Council agreed the following resolutions (resolution 1 being agreed in the following an amended form):

1 The Council, recognising the development of previous decisions of the Conference, recommends the proposed Connexional Central Services Budget for 2010-11 for approval at Conference. 

2 To be taken under the CAC Report. 

3 The Council proposes to the Conference that a payment from the reserves of the Connexional Priority Fund should be distributed to the District Advance Funds to offset the reduction in their CPF distribution in 2009-10 consequent upon Resolutions 31/5 and 31/6 of the 2009 Conference. 

4 The Council requests the Connexional Team to work with the Connexional Treasurers and others to develop, as a matter of urgency, a framework for medium term financial planning.

5 The Council proposes to the Conference that in principle the Core Costs in the Connexional Central Services Budget which are outside the management control of the Connexional Team should be directly matched by funding from the District Assessment.

6 The Council proposes to the Conference that the element of the District Assessments not covered by Resolution 5 above should increase in the three years from 2011-12 to 2013-14 in line with the rate of RPI inflation.  


Ken Howcroft reminded Council that members of the Conference Finance Committee (which includes three members of Council who are also members of Conference) needed to be appointed. This committee has a crucial function to perform in advising Conference as to what the costs are on proposals. 

10.2.11
Connexional Allowances Committee [MC/10/45]
John Bell presented MC/10/45.  

It was noted that in paragraph 12, the Churches’ Action on Poverty website states that the living wage figure has increased to £7.60 within London and £7.14 outside London.  Paragraph 23 of the report relates to the Additional Allowances as set out in paragraph 4.
The lack of funding from the Fund for Methodist Ministers Children’s Relief Association was noted with some concern. Sue Culver raised a question about allowances for supernumerary deacons. Gareth Powell referred to Standing Orders in respect of deacons having a ministry of service and witness and not being accredited as preachers by virtue of their ordination. Therefore deacons who preach do so because they have been accredited as local preachers. Superintendents were therefore being advised that the increase to the preaching allowance for supernumerary presbyters is not available to those supernumerary deacons who undertake preaching work.  Further work on this matter will be undertaken by Gareth.

It was noted that MC/10/80 (the draft connexional budget) proposed that the annual increase in ministerial stipends be set at 2% rather than 2.65% as proposed by the Connexional Allowances Committee.  John Bell outlined the process of how the stipend increase is measured. The CAC therefore suggests that no change should be made until the current formula is reviewed. A vote was taken and it was agreed to propose the increase at 2.65% in line with the established calculation formula.

The following resolution was agreed by the Council:
The Council approves the report for presentation to Conference.

10.2.12
Review of Committees, Advisory Groups and Reference Groups [MC/10/46]

Mark Wakelin presented the Review of Committees Report [MC/10/46] to the Council. Mark paid tribute to the work of his colleagues on this process and reiterated the rationale for the review. He asked in addition for the Council’s support in encouraging groups that were being newly created to work in a way that is effective, efficient and fair and in line with the review.

The Council agreed the following resolutions:

i) That the Council accepts the Review of Committees as complete (with final implementation of legacy work in 2010-2011) 
ii) That the Council recommends that the Conference establishes a new compliance monitoring process, overseen by the Secretary for Internal Relationships.
iii) That the Council recommends that the Conference commission the Team to extend the principles of the Review of Committees to the broader range of groups and committees that serve the Methodist Church.

10.2.13 Equalities and Diversity [MC/10/47]
Carmila Legarda was in attendance for this item.  Mark Wakelin presented paper MC/10/47.
It was widely agreed that the proposed structures and accompanying report were not adequate. A number of concerns revealed that clarification was needed on the proposed structure. It was agreed that further work would be needed to create a report that would effectively support the proposals being sent to the Conference.
Members of the Council expressed concern generally about plans to ensure the representation of black and minority ethnic groups at the Conference, once the Racial Justice Committee had been suspended and it was agreed that the new interim structures must maintain this representation. 
After broad consultation, a revised structure was agreed which addressed the concerns of the Council.  There would be;

· An interim E&D Stakeholders Forum/Resource Group appointed by the Council to support the next stage of policy development in this area
· Five Stakeholder Fora appointed by the Council and relating to the umbrella E&D Stakeholder Forum/Resource Group: Racial Justice; Gender and Sexuality; Age; Disability and Impairment; Poverty and Access

·  An Open Network relating to each of the five Stakeholder Fora.
A concern was raised about issues of Gender and Sexuality being a single stakeholder forum. It was noted that these were interim proposals and that more work would need to be done.
The Council agreed the following resolutions:

1. The Council implements for an interim period the proposals for the architecture that will deliver E&D work

2.  The Council recommends that the Conference

(a) suspends SO 336

(b) amends SO 102 as set out on page 239, but with SO 102 (1)(i)(g) reading “Six persons representing the concerns of racial justice”. 

3. The Council directs the Connexional Team to bring a revised version of the proposed SO 352 to the Council during the connexional year 2010-11.   

10.2.14 Permitted Gambling on Methodist Premises [MC/10/75]
Ken Howcroft presented the Permitted Gambling on Methodist Premises paper [MC/10/75] which highlighted to the Council a series of standing order changes which would need to be presented to the Conference in light of the 2005 Gambling Act. Ken Howcroft noted there would be further editing to eliminate some typographical errors.
The Council recommended that the report be presented to the Conference.
10.2.15 Amendments to Model Trust 20; Sale of Methodist Property to other Denominations [MC/10/69]
Gareth Powell presented the Amendments to Model Trust 20 paper [MC/10/69] and noted that this paper should clarify some points of policy in light of Memorial 31 to the 2009 Conference and the ensuing consultation. 
The Council agreed the following resolutions:
1. The Council approves the new guidance and application form and recommends their adoption by the Conference.
2. The Council recommends to the Conference that sales at an undervalue remain exceptional but recognises that in a context of greater numbers of sales, generally, more undervalue sales, may, of necessity, need to be considered.
3. The Council endorses the general view that the term ‘sympathetic relations’ should include any other Christian Church within the local community whose beliefs do not offend the doctrinal standards of the Methodist Church.
4. The Council proposes to Conference that further work be carried out to explore the possibility of granting leases of Methodist property at an undervalue under these provisions.
5. The Council recommends to the Conference that Counsel’s Opinion be studied further to ascertain whether trust wording (reverter clause) may be varied in any way.

10.2.16 Amendments to Model Trust 16(e) on the power to let Model Trust Property [MC/10/48]
Gareth Powell presented the Amendments to Model Trust 16(e) paper [MC/10/48] for information to the Council. He noted that the changes to the Model Trust were merely a reiteration of existing policy in order that the wording be clear as to be beyond doubt of interpretation. The report would be brought to the Conference by the Law and Polity Committee.
The Council noted the report.
10.2.17 Size of Circuit Meetings and Managing Trusteeship 
Ken Howcroft gave an oral report outlining the concerns regarding the size of some circuit meetings and the consequences for effective managing trusteeship. A number of Notices of Motion had raised this issue which had been complicated by the change in the rules on charity registration. The Council agreed that viable alternative constitutions for circuit meetings should be explored to alleviate these difficulties, and that proposals should be brought to a future Conference.
10.2.18 Expectations of Various Groups [MC/10/70]
Ken Howcroft introduced the Expectations of Various Groups paper [MC/10/70] as a revised version of the earlier paper placed in the agendas of the Conference and the Council [MC/09/34]. The substantive changes to the paper include the addition of the Stationing Committee and its roles and responsibilities and further incorporation of changes in the restructuring of the Connexional Team. 
The Council approved the following resolutions;

1. The Council approves the paper for insertion in the Conference Agenda.

2. The Council directs that a review be undertaken of the functions and purposes of the Strategy and Resources Committee as set out in Standing Orders.
10.2.19 Ministries, Learning and Development [MC/10/49] 
Doug Swanney presented the Ministries, Learning and Development paper to the Council.  Siôn Rhys Evans was in attendance.
The Council agreed to the following resolutions:
Section B 
1. The Methodist Council receives section B.

2. The Methodist Council recommends that the Conference establishes a Shadow Ministries Committee, to operate from the end of the 2010 Conference until the end of the 2010/2011 connexional year.
3. The Methodist Council encourages other connexional committees, where appropriate, to delegate their strategic and resource-based functions to the Shadow Ministries Committee.

Section C

1. The Methodist Council welcomes the Fruitful Field Project.

2. The Methodist Council commends the work of the Fruitful Field Project to the institutions and office-holders within the learning infrastructure, and encourages their cooperation with the project’s key actions.
Section D

1. The Methodist Council receives section D.

2. The Methodist Council instructs that an analysis of the consultations about the initial and continuing development of local preachers be brought to the 2010 Conference, and deems the analysis to form its initial report to the Conference as requested in the 2009 Conference’s reply to Memorials M2, M3, M4, M5, M6 and M34.
10.2.20 Safeguarding Children and Young People Policy handbook [MC/10/37]
Pearl Luxon was welcomed to the Council and presented MC/10/37. In the light of a number of changes to the legislative and regulatory backdrop and the increasing need for the church to model best practice in this area, revisions to the Safeguarding Children and Young People Policy handbook were deemed necessary and duly carried out. It was noted that this was a work in progress with typographical editing still necessary.  It was anticipated that the finalised report would be circulated to all ministers and churches in September along with “Recruiting Safely” and “Safeguarding Adults” guidance. 
The Council agreed to the following resolutions;
1. The Methodist Council adopts this Safeguarding children and young people policy and good practice document as a replacement for the Safeguarding 2003 Methodist policy and good practice; and directs that after final editing it be issued as a policy handbook. 

2. The Methodist Council notes the concerns and implications for the safeguarding and protection of children and the risks of harm to children raised by past cases, which may not have been known before or which may or may not have been dealt with adequately in the past and therefore still hold some risks for the Methodist Church. It therefore further directs that these concerns be taken up by the Safeguarding Adviser and a strategy for addressing them be brought to Methodist Council as soon as possible. 

In particular these concerns include: 

a) 
The need for a review of past child protection cases on the model of similar work done in other Churches; 
b) 
The consequent need for consistent keeping of records, including personnel files; 
c) 
The trauma and harm triggered for survivors of abuse by the ongoing annual publication of ministers and preachers who, following police and disciplinary cases (including cautions or convictions) for harm to children or vulnerable adults, remain on the accredited preacher lists (circuit preaching plans), in the Minutes of Conference or published obituaries;
d) 
Information sharing between ministers, circuits and districts; a whistle blowing policy and responding well to survivors of abuse.

Any such review should include all ministers, local preachers and lay employees working with children and District officers working with children.

10.2.21 Safeguarding Adults Policy handbook [MC/10/38]
As requested by the 2009 Conference, Pearl Luxon presented the draft of the full Safeguarding Adults document to the Council for its approval for presentation to the 2010 Conference.

Pearl noted that the approval of this draft would be subject to further editing and acknowledged typographical errors in the report. Members of the Council with specific comments on the issue of Vetting and Barring for Pastoral Visitors were invited to give more detailed feedback over the tea break. 

David Gamble thanked Pearl Luxon for her professionalism and commitment to the post over her time in this role. 

The Council then approved the policy document entitled “Safeguarding Adults” for presentation after final editing to the Conference.

Accordingly, the Council approved the following resolution:
The Methodist Council approves the policy document entitled “Safeguarding Adults” for presentation after final editing to the Conference.
10.2.22 Wesley College Bristol [MC/10/43]
The discussion on Wesley College Bristol was presented by Ken Wales and Clifford Bellamy.  Ken Wales began by paying tribute to the work of Clifford Bellamy and his colleagues on the Wesley College Review Group and then, referring to the decision of the February SRC, restated the SRC recommendation to close Wesley College. 

Clifford Bellamy, the Chair of the Wesley College Review Group, introduced the Report from the Review Group and responded to the SRC Report. He stated that it was important to note the role of 2006 and 2007 Conference and Council decisions to remove full time Ministerial training in financially weakening the College. He argued that the SRC response was inadequate, lacking the detail and rigor of the longer Review Report when analysing issues such as the financial cost of closure. It was also premature in the knowledge of the upcoming Fruitful Fields review, which would better map the training needs of the South West region. Furthermore, it was incomplete, not sufficiently addressing the future of assets like the library collection. He restated the recommendations of the Review Group for the setting up of an implementation committee with specific Terms of Reference to bring a coherent and costed plan for implementation within a timeframe of 12 months. 

Ken Wales acknowledged Clifford Bellamy’s comments and explained how the SRC had come to its conclusion.  The SRC had acted thoughtfully and with deliberation and came to a decision based on the exceptionally thorough work done by the Review Group. It found itself able only to recommend the closure of Wesley College given that the financial basis for the Review Group’s proposal relied on increased student numbers, which could only come at the expense of other training institutions, a closer relationship with the Baptist College, representing a substantial commitment and risk, and a substantial financial investment into the buildings at Wesley College.

The Council expressed their indebtedness to Jonathan Pye and the staff at Wesley College. It was agreed that the General Secretary would communicate the Council decision to the Principal of Wesley College, before any press statement be made and a further pastoral letter would be sent to the staff at Wesley College. 

After a full and careful discussion, the Council agreed the following resolutions: 
1. The Council extends its thanks to all the members of the Wesley College Bristol Review Group and particularly its Chair, the Revd Clifford Bellamy, and acknowledges with gratitude the major piece of work they have done for the benefit of the Connexion.  

2. With regret, the Council recommends that Wesley College Bristol should now be closed and instructs the General Secretary to bring a report and appropriate Resolutions to the Methodist Conference to that effect.

3. The Council instructs the SRC to prepare contingency plans to implement the closure of the College, should that be the decision of the Conference.

4. The Council will send a pastoral letter (written by the General Secretary on its behalf) to the principal and staff of Wesley College Bristol. 
10.2.23 Review of the Resourcing Mission Office [MC/10/51] 
Graham Carter presented the report of the Review of the Resourcing Mission Office as the final part of the Team Focus Review process agreed by the 2007 Conference and carried out within the rest of the Connexional Team from then onwards.   

The discussion centred around issues such as the potential loss of corporate memory; honouring the years of work which have taken place in Manchester; and the need for sensitivity and fairness both to the Manchester-based staff and the London-based staff.  It was clarified that the Team Focus proposals needed to be applied to every area of the Team. A concern was expressed about how the Connexion might perceive a move to a London-centric base of the Connexional Team.
The Council was concerned about its duty of care to the RMO staff and it was agreed that there would be confidentiality on these recommendations until the staff had been informed. 

The Council agreed to the following resolutions:
1. The Council expresses gratitude to the Resourcing Mission Office staff for the work they do and they way they have co-operated with the Review process. 

2. 
The Council approves the recommendations as set out in paragraphs 13, 16, 25 and 31 of the paper, namely that:
1. Specialist areas of property work will continue and they will remain in the Manchester Office. These specific areas of work might possibly be managed by TMCP.

2. A new post of Connexional Property Co-ordinator (CPC) be established within the Support Services Cluster to support/facilitate the exchange of information and to maximise the flow of best practice. Additional support from the CPC could help District Property Secretaries to assist in identifying professionals that are already delivering a good service to other Methodists within their regional area. The Person Specification for this role should consider the necessity for the CPC to hold appropriate qualifications in surveying or architecture.

3. Posts in the areas of grants, finance, governance and database management detailed above should be created within the Connexional Team in London. This would enable a uniform and properly managed view/response across each core area, ensuring that each discipline outlined above is regarded as a key part of the wider core function. 

4. In order to manage an orderly change to the structure recommended above a number of full-time and part-time transitional positions be created no later than 1st September 2010, in consultation with TMCP. The job descriptions for these transitional positions will be developed following the meeting of the Council. 
10.2.24 Israel Palestine Working Group Report [MC/10/39]
The Israel Palestine Working Group was presented by the Revd Graham Carter. He noted the development of the report, including its draft presentation at the February 2010 Council, and expressed gratitude for that feedback as well as that from a range of others including the Faith and Order network and the President and Vice President. 
He noted some additions and changes to that report. 
The Council approved the report for presentation to the Conference.

10.2.24 Follow up on One Connexion Working Group Report [MC/10/71]
The Council welcomed Trevor Durston to report on the follow up to the One Connexion Working Group Report [MC/10/71]. 
There had been some further amendments to the One Connexion Working Group Report and it was asked that the Council amend the title of this paper (Annex 1 on p489) to read ‘Final Report to Council’.  

Trevor noted that in response to the One Connexion Working Group Report which was discussed at the February Council and was reproduced in this report as Annex 1, a small group was set up to discuss how the substantive issues in the report could be taken forward. This paper outlined their recommendations in the body of the paper. 
The Council adopted the report and the recommendations outlined within.

10.2.25 Personnel Files for Ministers [MC/10/74]
The Council welcomed Carmila Legarda to present the outcome of the discussion of the small group session on Personnel Files for Ministers. Carmila reported that the smaller discussion group had discussed and agreed to the principle of the creation of personnel files for Ministers and for an amended series of recommendations to be presented to the Conference. 

The Council agreed in principle the following recommendations to be presented at the Conference;
1. The Council recommends to the Conference the principle of developing and maintaining personnel files for Presbyters and Deacons. The recommendation is based on the adoption of the following principles which underpin the use of personnel files:
To enable personal and professional development.
To foster mutual accountability
To ensure duty of care
To provide essential safeguards
To keep historical records
The Methodist Church is committed to the use of personnel files within the provisions of the Data Protection Act.
2. from September 2010 the process start on establishing personnel files for all presbyters based on details currently available in the Minutes of Conference and existing Connexional database.
3.  every existing Deacon have a personnel file set up for them during the Connexional Year starting on 1 September 2010.
4.  further use of personnel files for ministers be piloted with the Diaconal Order focusing particular attention to:
A) Issues of security
B) Issues of access
C) Issues of remedy for factually incorrect information
5. the pilot run from January 2011 to December 2011 with a review and recommendations to Conference by 2012 for the full implementation of personnel files for ministers across the Church.
6.  all ministers have access to their own personnel files within the provisions of the Data Protection Act
7.  Further recommendations will be brought to the Methodist Conference following the pilot with the Diaconal Order.
10.2.26 Carbon Reduction Report [MC/10/40]
Thaddeus Dell, the Carbon Reduction Officer, led a small group discussion. Trevor Durston then presented the report to the full Council and outlined its recommendations. 
It was clarified that the ‘Trustees report’ referred to in recommendation 1 referred to the annual Methodist Council Report to the Conference.

The Council agreed to the following resolutions (having in some cases amended the recommendations in the report); 

3.1
The Connexional Team shall prepare an annual progress report for the Council on the practical implications of Hope in God’s Future.

3.3
Local churches should be strongly encouraged to sign up to a ‘Hope in God’s Future’ policy/pledge/covenant in shared responsibility. This will provide a continual awareness and commitment within the church. Furthermore, Districts, Circuits and churches should choose to appoint a person to ensure this area is represented. 

3.11 
The Council shall propose to the Conference the necessary amendments to Standing Orders.
3.13
 To reduce emissions and fuel costs from Presbyters’ and Preachers’ car travel, Circuits shall be encouraged to fund government sponsored smart driver training.  This will encourage low carbon driving behaviour and future car purchases. (Current prices for training are £25 per person)

3.15
 A network of volunteers supported by the Connexional Team should be established and provided with appropriate technical training, to provide advice, reassurance, sign posting, resources and tools to Property Secretaries and others.  

3.17 
The Connexional Team shall provide ongoing communication through all available channels to promote solutions and actions within the context of Hope in God’s Future.

10.2.27 Fresh Ways Working Group 2010 Conference Report [MC/10/52]
In accordance with the 2007 Conference’s direction to bring annual reports detailing progress made in encouraging the priority of developing fresh ways of being church, the Revd Graham Horsley presented to the Council the draft of the 2010 Fresh Ways Working Group Report to the Conference. Mr Horsley informed the whole Council that the discussion and wider discussion which had taken place in the smaller group session would be fed back to the Fresh Ways Working Group, but that no recommendations for changes to the report had been made by the small group. 
The Council approved this report for presentation to the Methodist Conference.

10.2.28 Fundraising Strategy Update [MC/10/50]
David Bennett presented the Fundraising Strategy Update to the Council, after a smaller group discussion. This paper comprised the updated fundraising strategy, revised in light of the extensive District consultation with which had been requested by the Methodist Council in September 2009. 
There was much affirmation of the report and the Council particularly commended the proposals for the direct communication pilot, outlined in paragraph 39. 

Several concerns were raised with aspects of the specific policies outlined. The policy of giving personal telephone calls of thanks only to larger donations, (paragraph 36) was felt by some to be too disrespectful to those giving smaller amounts. However, David Bennett felt that while commendable, it was not practical or achievable to contact every individual.  

Roger Walton raised concerns about section 2.51 on emergency appeals. The Council agreed to amend the following section (2.5.1) as follows;

Emergency Appeals are an important part of the mission of the church (they embody our Christian duty of justice and mercy). For this reason the proposal is to be more proactive in generating appeals. They are necessarily high profile (or should be) and have the potential to generate good publicity. For this reason the proposal is to do  be more proactive in generating appeals.
In light of this change, the Council agreed the following resolution;

The Council endorses the conclusions of this paper (paragraphs 34-43) in the context of the Fundraising Strategy, subject to further work with TMCP and appropriate legal advice to ensure compliance with data protection legislation, money-laundering regulations and similar legislation in the offshore jurisdictions of the Connexion.
10.2.29 Ministries, Learning & Development: Local Preachers [MC/10/49]
This group session focused on section D on pages 254 and 255. No recommendations were brought to the plenary session of the Council.
10.2.30 Methodist International Centre (MIC) [MC/10/53]
This item on the future work of MIC was presented to the Council by Mr Roger Smith and the Revd Stuart Burgess, a member and the Chair respectively, of the Methodist International Centre Management Committee.  They introduced the proposals developed by the MIC Development Committee which had been given the task of coming to terms with MIC’s possible future given the changing needs of its students. The Council was asked to agree to their recommendations, unanimously agreed to by the MIC trustees, to explore the option of becoming an Ethical Hotel. 

A number of Council members enquired further on how the vision of Hilda Porter would be preserved. It was noted that while equipping students abroad was important, any such changes to the use of MIC funds would need to hold onto the cross cultural nature of any movement of people. 

It was recommended that further legal advice be taken if any attempt to change the charitable objects of MIC was made.  

Several members of the Council hesitated to approve the Report without having had the opportunity to review the full business plan, especially given that in the event of failure, the financial responsibility would fall on the Council itself. It was therefore proposed by the General Secretary that the Council delegate approval of the full business plan to the SRC.
The Council agreed to the recommendation of the MIC Trustees, subject to the scrutiny of the business plan by the SRC.

10.2.30 Southlands [MC/10/79]
The Southlands [MC/10/79] item was presented by the Revd Mark Wakelin and the Revd Gareth Powell.
In September 2009, the Council approved the resolutions in paper MC/09/70 giving consent for the leasehold transfer of Southlands College to Roehampton University and for associated changes in governance arrangements.  The Scrutiny Group appointed by the Council had worked to prepare the detailed legal paperwork to effect this and it was presented to the Council for its approval in MC/10/79. Both speakers expressed thanks to Helen Woodall and Elizabeth Ovey and to the entire Scrutiny Group for their hard work. It was noted further that the Council that this paper keeps faith with previous decisions and legal advice has been taken. 

The Council agreed to send letters of thanks to Elisabeth Ovey and Helen Woodall.

The Council further agreed to the following resolutions;

A. The Council accepts the Scrutiny Group’s report and agrees that the Lease, Governance Deed and Transfer Agreement as negotiated (respectively “the Lease”, “the Governance Deed” and “the Transfer Agreement”) accord with the Heads of Terms that Council approved at its meeting on 13/14 October 2008.

Therefore:

B.
The Council recommends to the Conference that it resolves:

i. to consent to the granting of a 125 year lease of Southlands College to Roehampton University in the terms of the Lease;
ii. to revoke the trusts declared by the Southlands College Declaration of Trust dated 24th February 2006, such revocation to have effect from and to be conditional on the granting of the Lease, and to declare that from and after that date the remaining assets formerly held upon those trusts shall instead be held upon the trusts of the Southlands Methodist Trust (Registered Charity No. 1100660).
C. The Council resolves, conditionally upon the Conference passing the resolutions in paragraph B above (“the Conference Resolutions”),

i. to make the substantial revisions to the 2000 Methodist Council Charitable Fund (Southlands) (“MCCF(S)”) Trust Deed shown in Appendix 1 including renaming the trust Southlands Methodist Trust (“SMT”), such revisions to take effect on the passing of the Conference Resolutions;
ii. to concur in revoking the trusts declared by the Southlands College Declaration of Trust dated 24th February 2006, such revocation to have effect from and to be conditional on the granting of the Lease, and in declaring that from and after that date the remaining assets formerly held upon those trusts shall instead be held upon the trusts of the Southlands Methodist Trust (Registered Charity No. 110660); 
iii. to approve the making of a declaration of trust by the Trustees for Methodist Church Purposes (“TMCP”) as custodian trustee acknowledging and declaring that with effect from the completion of the Lease the freehold of the Southlands College site and other residuary assets are held for SMT (formerly MCCF(S))
iv. to approve the making of a declaration of trust by TMCP as custodian trustee acknowledging and declaring that with effect from the date on which the present mortgage of the property known as Mount Clare (registered at the Land Registry under Title Nos. TGL47292 and TGL160764) (“Mount Clare”) is discharged, the freehold of Mount Clare is held for SMT (formerly MCCF(S));
v. to enter into the Lease, the Governance Deed, the Transfer Agreement and all other documents necessary or desirable to give effect to the resolutions in paragraphs (ii) to (iv) and to direct TMCP to join in such documents as necessary, so that:
a. the Lease, the Governance Deed and the Transfer Agreement shall take effect  on  or about 1st August 2010;
b. the mortgage referred to in paragraph (iv) above shall be discharged and the

  
declaration of trust there mentioned shall be entered into prior to the date on    

  
which the Lease, the Governance Deed and the Transfer Agreement take effect. 

D.
The Council further resolves:

i. conditionally upon the passing of the Conference Resolutions, to establish the Southlands Liaison Group as a delegate of the Council to act in accordance with the Terms of Reference set out in Appendix 2;
ii. to appoint the persons listed at 3.4 as the initial members of the Southlands Liaison Group, the work of which shall begin on completion of the Lease;
iii. to appoint in place of the present trustees with effect from the passing of the Conference Resolutions the persons listed at 3.4 (with the exceptions noted in 3.6) as the trustees of the SMT in place of the present trustees.
E.
The Council expresses its thanks to Revd John Cooke, who has acted as Chair of Governors at Southlands for 2009-10, and to all other governors retiring at 31st July 2010.
10.2.31 Social Media [MC/10/54]
Toby Scott presented the paper on Social Media and outlined briefly its development. Guidelines which clarified how staff or officers of the Church should behave when using social media were requested by the Connexional Leaders Forum and an earlier version [MC/10/02] was discussed by the February 2010 Council and further consultation in light of that discussion had resulted in the set of social media guidelines provided. 
Toby Scott and the Communications Team were thanked for their role in conducting the consultation and achieving the appropriate changes. 

Ken Howcroft noted that this would replace the interim resolutions on Social Media passed at the February Council.

The Council agreed to the following resolutions;

1. The Council adopts Parts 1 and 2 (sc. of the report) as policy to be followed by those employed by the Methodist Council.  

2. The Council recommends Part 1 as suggested good practice for engagement with social media to the whole Connexion and requests that it be made available on the Connexional website, with Part 2 available online as part of this paper to provide more detail if required.  

10.2.32 Epworth Press  [MC/10/55]
The Council welcomed the Revd Stephen Wigley to present the interim report on the Epworth Press. Stephen Wigley outlined the recommendations in the report that Epworth Press move to Printing on Demand to reduce the upfront costs of its titles and that the commissioning of new titles is suspended as work continues to define a workable business model, and that an Epworth Press Interim Reference Group be formed to define an appropriate business model to be proposed to the Conference. 
There was some concern that the report of the Interim Group would not be available for the Council or the SRC to scrutinise and it was agreed that a small group from the Council would be designated to sign off the proposals that would be put to the Conference once they had been completed.

It was agreed that while the final proposals will be agreed at too late a date to be printed in the Conference agenda, a shorter paper should be created in time for the Conference Agenda to foreshadow the larger document.  

The Council agreed to designate the following individuals as part of the Epworth Press Reference Group to approve the report for the Conference;

Roger Walton
Stephen Cooper 
Liz Smith 

The Council agreed resolutions to the effect that 
1. the Epworth Press move to Printing on Demand for all titles which it is currently committed to produce;
2. the Epworth Press commission no new titles until a workable business model is agreed;
3. the Reference Group continues its work to bring a report on an appropriate business model for the Epworth Press to Conference in 2010.

10.2.33 Methodist Heritage Committee’s Draft Report for Conference [MC/10/56]
The Heritage Report was presented by Jo Hibbard and the Methodist Heritage Handbook was distributed to members of the Council.

Jo Hibbard reported to the Council the progress of the Heritage work, noting two strands: efforts to define an identity for ‘Methodist Heritage’ and established Methodist Heritage as a new voice in the heritage and tourism sectors; and the initial developments of policies and processes. 

As to the distribution of the handbook, staff are working with Visit Britain to distribute to TICs. There would be invitations sent out to churches to request copies and all of the heritage sites had been sent two and could receive more copies. 

Council members thanked Jo for her hard work and the progress made and expressed confidence in the handbook, and more widely, in the potential role of heritage in contemporary mission, discipleship, and for future Fresh Expressions. 

It was clarified that the guidance referred to in Resolution 5 would be captured within the work being done on the medium term budget planning.
The Council agreed the following recommendations.
1. The Council recommends that the Conference approve the theology of Heritage and Mission presented by the Methodist Heritage Committee.
2. The Council approves amendments to the Terms of Reference of the Methodist Heritage Committee to: 

· appoint the Methodist/Connexional Archives Liaison Officer to the Committee ex officio and broaden the skills required of the Committee to include Methodist historical research 

· increase its maximum membership to 13

· designate a Team Secretary (or his/her delegate) as the Connexional Team 
representative.

3. The Council appoints the Methodist Heritage Committee members proposed.
4. (i)
The Council approves the Methodist Heritage Committee’s recommendations for the restructure of relevant groups and responsibilities (including the transfer of delegated responsibility for the oversight of the relationship with the John Rylands University Library of Manchester and the Library of the School of Oriental and African Studies of the University of London) to the Methodist Heritage Committee, to ensure continued Connexional oversight of the Church’s historic records and support for its modern record management (in conjunction with the Connexional Team).
(ii)
The Council directs the Methodist Heritage Committee to prepare (with collaboration and prior scrutiny of the Law & Polity Committee) final revisions to relevant changes to Standing Orders for presentation to the 2010 Conference.
5. The Council notes the request in paragraph 4.1.23 regarding long-term funding and will seek to respond to the Methodist Heritage Committee as soon as is practical.

6. The Council approves the Methodist Heritage Committee’s remit for the Heritage Grant Stream as set out in Appendix 1.

10.2.34 “Singing The Faith” – The new Methodist hymn collection [MC/10/57]
The Council welcomed the Revd Barbara Bircumshaw to present on the Hymn Collection.
The Council were given a brief history of the development of the hymn collection and the proposed procedure for the Conference was outlined. The Council was asked to approve the process by which the decisions would be made at the Conference.. The list of the first lines of the proposed hymns would be distributed to Conference members prior to the Conference, a full list would be available at the Conference itself and there would be further consultation at the Conference via a small reference group.  The reference group would be appointed by the Representative Session and would scrutinise any relevant amendments and Notices of Motion. After the Conference, appointed persons would authorise minor changes on its behalf.

Thanks were expressed to Carole Richmond and Susan Johnson and to the members of the Music Resource Group. 

It was agreed that the names of tunes should be included in the list to be circulated prior to the Conference. Pete Phillips asked that the Faith and Order Committee be kept involved in its progress and it was agreed that a Faith and Order representative would be included in the reference group at the Conference.

The Council approved the proposed procedure for the Conference.

10.2.35 Strategic guidance for the Connexional Grants Committee [MC/10/58]
The Council agreed to the proposals in the Connexional Grants Committee (CGC) Steering Group Report which clarified the ways in which the Council may offer strategic guidance to the CGC.

10.2.36 Now is the time: Advocating for further progress towards a world free of nuclear weapons – [MC/10/59]
The Council agreed to present to the Conference the text of the petition of the UK churches for adoption.  

10.2.37 Faith and Order Committee Report [MC/10/41]
The Council received the report from the Faith and Order Committee.

10.2.38 Role of the President and Vice President [MC/10/42]
The Council noted the report of the Working Party which will be presented to the Conference. 
10.2.39 Special Resolutions [MC/10/60]
The Council agreed to the following resolutions:
1.  Revision of Property Legislation


The Conference amends Paragraph 1 of the Model Trusts as follows:

Delete the definition of “Circuit Advance Fund”.

Amend the definition of “Circuit Purposes” as follows:

‘Circuit purposes’ means, in relation to any model trust property or any part thereof and in relation to any Circuit, all or any of the purposes of a Circuit manse or of any other property (not being local property), for the time being used or applied or held for the purposes of being used or applied, in accordance with the model trusts, solely or mainly by or in connection with such Circuit, or all or any of the purposes of any property for the time being comprising or required, by Standing Orders or by any direction of the Conference or of the Methodist Council given pursuant to Standing Orders, to be held as or to be added to a Circuit Advance Fund, and includes any other charitable purpose comprised in the model trusts which the Conference may by Standing Order designate as a Circuit purpose in relation to such Circuit and to model trust property;

2.  Y Cyngor

The Conference amends Clause 1 of the Deed of Union as follows:

(iv) ‘Church Courts’ means the Conference, Y Gymanfa Y Cyngor, the Synods, the Circuit Meetings, the Local Preachers’ Meetings, the Church Councils and the boards and committees appointed by or reporting to those bodies;
3.  Trustee Indemnity Insurance
The Conference deletes sub-paragraph (o) of paragraph 16 of the Model Trusts, as applying in England and Wales.

10.2.40 Homeworking Policy for Methodist Council Staff [MC/10/61]

The Council noted that there were several typographical errors in the report and possible areas for helpful reordering and the Council agreed the following resolution in light of those changes;
The Council agreed to adopt the Connexional Team Homeworking Policy for all staff with Methodist Council contracts. 

10.2.41 ROOTS – Methodist Church Membership [MC/10/62]
The Council resolved to make an application to become a Member of ROOTS for Churches Limited.
10.2.42 Connexional Manses Trustees Annual Report  [MC/10/63]
The Council received the annual report of the Connexional Manse Trustees.

10.2.43 Missing Generation Research [MC/10/64]
The Council agreed to the project outline for the Missing Generation Project, including the role of the 2010 Conference, and adopted this paper and recommended it to the Conference. 

10.2.44 Youth Participation Report 2010 [MC/10/73]
The Council received the annual report of the Youth Participation Strategy (YPS) project and agreed to the following resolutions:
The Council thanks the Youth Participation Steering Group for its work and notes the Report.

The Council notes the contribution that London Weekend and Breakout have made to the life and witness of the Church since 1945, and to express its sincere gratitude to all those volunteers and staff who have contributed so much throughout that period.  

The Council directs the Methodist Children and Youth team to explore new ways to continue the core elements of Breakout, developing existing strengths and exploring new models to continue to support ministry amongst children and young people. 
10.2.45 Revisions to the Complaints and Discipline Procedures – Appeals to the Conference [MC/10/65]
The Revd Ken Howcroft presented this item to the Council and noted that the proposals within signalled a significant change to the current Complaints and Discipline Procedures.  The Council agreed the points of principle raised in this report relating to the process for bringing an appeal and the size of the appeal body, and directed that the necessary amendments to Standing Orders be brought to the Conference of 2010.
10.2.46 Financial Reporting in the Methodist Connexion (Annual Accounts) [MC/10/66]
The Council agreed the following resolutions;

1. The Council supports the revised financial reporting processes, subject to confirmation from the regulator that they are compliant with the statutory instrument, and that the recommendations be presented to the 2010 Conference.

2. The Council supports the proposed change to report financial accounts via treasurers, and ask that the recommendation be presented to this year’s Conference.

10.2.47 Nominations and Appointments [MC/10/81]
An amended version of the Nominations and Appointments paper [MC/10/81] was tabled at the Council. The paper was presented by Ken Howcroft and the following resolutions were agreed:

1. The Methodist Council, acting under Standing Order 116B, appoints the Revd Jonathan M Todd to be the Precentor for the Ministerial and Representative Sessions of the 2010 Conference.
2. The Methodist Council, acting under Standing Order 116B, appoints the Revd Alan Ashton to be the Letterwriter for the Ministerial and Representative Sessions of the 2010 Conference.
3. The Methodist Council, acting under Standing Order 107, directs that the following six churches and Christian bodies in Great Britain be invited to appoint a representative to be an associate member of the 2010 Conference:

The Church of England

The Church in Wales

The Roman Catholic Bishops’ Conference of England and Wales

The Salvation Army

The United Free Church of Scotland

The United Reformed Church

4. The Methodist Council, acting under Standing Order 107, directs that the following twenty other autonomous conferences, other Methodist churches and united churches in which Methodists have joined be invited to appoint a representative to be an associate member of the 2010 Conference:

Methodist Church The Gambia 
Methodist Church Kenya 

 
Methodist Church Sierra Leone 

Methodist Church Southern Africa 

The United Church of Zambia 

Methodist Church in the Caribbean and the Americas

Methodist Church in Ecuador

Methodist Church in Peru

Methodist Church in El Salvador

Methodist Church in Chile

Church of North India

Methodist Church of Hong Kong

Methodist Church of Sri Lanka

Methodist Church of South Korea

Methodist Church of Fiji

United Methodist Conferences of:

Northern Europe

Central and Southern Europe

Germany

OPCEMI (Italy)

Igreja Evangelica Metodista Portuguesa
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It was agreed that Ken Howcroft and David Walton be given the authority to make the appointments of associate members of the Conference as full voting members on behalf of the Council (under Deed of Union Clause 14(4)(d) and Standing Order 107(3)) 
6.
The Methodist Council, acting under SO 138(1) appoints the Memorials Committee for the 2010 Conference as follows, and delegates to the Strategy and Resources Committee the responsibility for making the appointments still outstanding in the list: 

Revd Stephen Poxon

Ex-President, Chair of Memorials Committee

Revd Alison Tomlin

President-designate

Deacon Eunice Attwood

Vice President-designate

Revd Dr Martyn Atkins

General Secretary/Secretary of the Conference

Mr Martin Harker 

Convenor of Memorials Committee

Revd Neil Stubbens

Convenor of Memorials Committee, Ministerial Session
Ms Christine Elliott

Team Secretary 

Mr John Ellis


Team Secretary

Revd Dr Mark Wakelin

Team Secretary

tbc (presbyter/deacon)

Liverpool (retire 2012)

Ms Jane Allin


Plymouth & Exeter (retire 2012)

Mr Matthew Reed

Southampton (retire 2012)

tbc (lay)



Wolverhampton & Shrewsbury (retire 2012)

tbc (lay)



Wales/Cymru (retire 2012)


Mr Peter Mills


Birmingham (retire 2011)

tbc (lay)



Bolton and Rochdale (retire 2011)

Revd Carrie Seaton

Bristol (retire 2011)

Revd Richard Hall


Cumbria (retire 2011)

tbc (lay)



London (retire 2011)

Ms Ruth Pickles


Chester and Stoke on Trent (retire 2010)

Revd Ruth Gee


Darlington (retire 2010)

Revd Liz Childs


Lincoln and Grimsby (retire 2010)

Mrs Helen Coles


North Lancashire (retire 2010)

Invited to attend:

Revd Kenneth Howcroft

Assistant Secretary of the Conference

Revd Jenny Dyer
   

Conference Journal Secretary

Revd Dr Peter Phillips

Faith and Order Secretary

Relevant Connexional Team Cluster Heads

.
7. On the nomination of the Trustees of the North Bank Estate the Methodist Council appoints the following persons as trustees to fill current vacancies, with immediate effect: 
Ms Alice Parker; Revd Colin Smith; Revd Tim Swindell. 
8. The Council agreed to delegate the appointment of the Chair of Trustees of the North Bank Estate to the SRC. 
9. The Methodist Council nominates the following people for appointment by the Conference as members of the Board of Management for Methodist Independent Schools.
For appointment by the Conference to serve 2010-2014: Margaret Faulkner

For re-appointment by Conference 2010-2014: Lois Louden.
10. The Methodist Council confirms the appointment of Professor Peter Howdle as Chair of the Management Committee of the Wesley Study Centre, Durham in succession to Professor J.D.G. Dunn.
11.  The Methodist Council notes the intention to present the names as set out in MC/10/81 to the Conference for confirmation as trustees of Wesley House Cambridge.  The Council noted that this was to rectify an anomalous situation and that the names presented to the Conference may differ slightly from this list. 

12. The Council approved the rota for diaconal representation at the 2011 Conference.  
13 
The Council adopted the protocol about Methodist involvement in the governance of learning Institutions structured as charitable companies. 
14.
The Council appointed the Revd Jenny Impey and Sion Rhys Evans to the Council of SEITE.
15 
The Council appointed Sion Rhys Evans to the Council of STETS
16.
The Council appointed members of the Conference Finance Committee.
10.2.48 Wesley Study Centre, Durham [MC/10/72]
The Methodist Council agreed to the terms of the Memorandum of Association (2010) between the Methodist Council and St John’s College, Durham, and authorised the Chair of the Council, or his representative, to sign the memorandum on behalf of the Council.
10.2.49 Delegations
Ken Howcroft admitted that there had not been time to go back over all of the Notices of Motion and Memorials and as such there could be outstanding business. It was agreed that the task of identifying and reviewing this work would be delegated to Ken Howcroft and the Chair of the Council. A number of possible actions were identified. Some pieces of work could be delegated to the SRC; some could be reported in the Council’s name; some could be postponed to the next Conference and some could be emailed to the Council for approval. 
The Council agreed to this. 

10.2.50 Boundaries Changes in Districts and Circuits

Ken Howcroft raised the issue of the changes of boundaries of Districts and Circuits and the patchy observance of the corresponding Standing Orders which require the Council to put them to the Conference.  It was agreed that Ken Howcroft would write after the Council meeting on the Council’s behalf for the relevant resolutions. It was further agreed that this would be placed as an item on the Chairs’ meeting agenda in order for them to be fully informed.  

10.2.51 Upcoming Council Meeting Dates
The dates for the upcoming Council meetings were agreed. 
10.2.52 Team Workload

Many of the Council agreed that the 48 hour meeting had allowed for much needed time to debate complex issues and enthusiasm was expressed for further group work. 

Martyn Atkins expressed his concern for the welfare of the Connexional Team given its current workload. While the Conference has reduced the size of the Team, there is no evidence of a reduction in its workload or responsibility. An audit found the number of hours worked by the Connexional Team to be unsustainable and possibly illegal. 

It was requested that this issue be formally noted in the Council Report to the Conference. The sheer volume of material produced for the Council by the Team was noted.
The Chair acknowledged that the Council was asking to put to the Conference the consequences of the work that they give to the Connexional Team and suggested that this needed to be the start of an ongoing conversation to find appropriate ways in which to bring more concrete proposals. The Council agreed that this would be referred to the SRC and that the Chair would undertake to come to the next Council with a proposal to take this forward. 

10.2.53 Thanks and Closing Prayers
The Council expressed thanks to Ben Bradley, Pat Parkins and to Connexional Team Support.

The Council honoured and thanked the members of Council for whom this was their last meeting: Ermal Kirkby, Ron Calver, Dudley Coates, Rachael Deigh, Kathy Burrell and Margaret Faulkner. 

The Council expressed thanks to the Chaplain.

The Chaplain closed the meeting in prayer.  
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